
DRAFT PROPOSAL FOR A 
COUNTYWIDE ANIMAL CONTROL

The Wausau Animal Control & Welfare Subcommittee has laid out a conceptual framework to 
address Marathon County’s animal control problems.  This document outlines a scenario in which 
the City of Wausau would hire 3.0 FTE to staff a countywide animal control program and 
participating municipalities would split the costs. The proposal reflects a commitment to fund the 
staff entirely with pet license fees and to not impact the general fund levies of the participating 
municipalities.

This document should not be construed as an offer of services from the City of Wausau.  This 
proposal has not been approved by the City Council or any of its standing committees.  It is for 
discussion purposes only.

This plan consists of two components.  The first component would be the Wausau-Weston 
Contract.  These two communities would commit to purchasing PetData, an on-line licensing 
system, and coordinate local ordinances.  Wausau and Weston would then jointly fund 2.0 FTE 
Humane Officers to answer approximately 1,450 dog and cat complaint calls per year.

The second part of the program would consist of a 1.0 FTE Dog Catcher position to provide 
service to Marathon County communities outside of Wausau and Weston.  The position would be 
nominally tasked to answering approximately 525 dog complaint calls per year.  This part would 
be structured like an insurance program in which all participating communities pay a fixed rate 
per capita to be in the program, regardless of call volume.

Communities which want to participate in this second contract and also want calls about cats to 
be answered could obtain that service by paying twice the rate of dog-only participants.

We are projecting that communities participating in this system could fund the program by 
charging annual license fee of $10 per spayed or neutered pet and $20 per unaltered pet in 2013.  
However, there are two important variables that may affect that projection.  One is the level of 
compliance with license fee payment.  The other is the cost of health insurance for the people we 
hire to staff the program.

The target date for the start of the program will be July 1, 2013.  That means we will only have to 
fund one-half year’s program costs in 2013 and should not have any expenses until the second 
half of the year.

For most communities, pet license fees come in during the first quarter of the year.  Typically, 
licenses are due to be paid between January 1st and March 31st.  Notices are often sent out in 
conjunction with property tax bills.

These dates are important because it means that communities will have most of their revenue in 
hand well before the program is due to start.  Should revenue projections prove overly optimistic, 
we could always push back the start of the program a month or two.

Based on a review of call data, our goal would be to provide staffing for this program from 9:00 
a.m. to 10:00 p.m. seven days per week.  We have also built in a limited after-hours call-out 
program for serious cases that cannot wait.



Overall, the two components of this program are expected to costs $99,200 in 2013 and $208,100 
in 2014.  The costs could be reduced by 5% to 8% if the program received a vehicle by donation.  
See Table I for more details.

Health insurance costs are a variable that we will not know until people are actually hired.  The 
City of Wausau offers two family health insurance plans and two individual health insurance 
plans.  The costs for this program were built on the assumption that all participants elect the 
highest cost family plan.  If we end up with lower health insurance costs, we can calculate the 
difference and provide everyone a prorated credit on the 2014 program invoice.

Health insurance costs are a significant component of this program.  Right now, health and dental 
insurance are 31% of the program’s total budgeted costs.   For example, if all the actual 
employees turned out to be single and elected the least expensive individual plan, it would 
eliminate 3/4th of the insurance costs.  However, that is unlikely, and we are prohibited by law 
showing any preference in the hiring process based on age or marital status.

This “health insurance credit” may be a key component to making this plan work.  At present, we 
are budgeting defensively and expecting health insurance costs to rise 12% annually.  We cannot 
under-budget health insurance and run the program.  However, we can give a credit on next 
year’s bill if actual costs are less than the budget.

It seems likely that participating communities will have to charge more that $10 and $20 per pet 
license in 2014 to cover program costs.  Again, this will depend on rates of compliance.

With this program, we suggest that communities set up a segregated fund for their pet licenses.  
This will allow us to demonstrate to citizens that all license fees collected for pets are going to 
animal control or the county impoundment contract and that none of these fees are being used to 
subsidize our general funds.

Attached to this document are the following tables of data:

Table I Estimated Program Costs

Table II Per Capita Rates for Countywide Dog Catcher Contract

Table III Example of License Fee Rates for Rib Mountain for 2013

Table IV Example of License Fee Rates for Rib Mountain for 2014

Table V Example of License Fee Rates for Plover for 2013

Table VI Example of License Fee Rates for Plover for 2014

This document would not have been possible without significant input from Wausau Police Chief 
Jeff Hardel and Human Resources Director Michael Loy.  Their contributions are gratefully 
acknowledged.
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